

# **POLICY FORUM: PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLE**

If Patients Don't Use Available Health Service Pricing Information, Is Transparency Still Important?

Christopher Whaley, PhD and Austin Frakt, PhD

### Abstract

The US health system is replete with health service pricing idiosyncrasies and opacity unrelated to quality. Online tools intended to make health care purchasing resemble consumerism by making prices transparent have had little if any effect on improving health care market functioning and changing patient behavior. Although price transparency is still in its infancy, it holds promise to be as useful to patient-consumers as it has been to large purchasers (eg, employers) of health services and policymakers. But even if price information is not routinely used by patients, transparency of such information still has ethical importance in a market in which patients pay increasingly high out-of-pocket costs.

## Introduction

Apart from some public programs (eg, Medicare), US health care prices are subject to negotiation and dictated by providers' and insurers' market power. In this sense, health care is a market, but one that is different for consumers than other markets, such as for breakfast cereal or cellular phones. In particular, quality of service is difficult to assess, consumption is often not optional, and most consumers don't pay the full price (ie, they are insured).

Nevertheless, the plurality and power of providers and insurers lead to price variation for the same service across and within markets. For example, private insurance average prices for lower-back magnetic resonance imaging vary by more than \$500 across US metropolitan areas, but, in Dallas, the difference between the price at the 75th percentile and the 25th percentile is \$799.¹ Yet the association between health care cost and quality is inconsistent and moderate at best.²

Moreover, clinicians frequently do not have information about their own organization's prices.<sup>3</sup> Even when they have access to price information, clinicians are unlikely to incorporate prices in their treatment decisions.<sup>4</sup> If, unlike virtually every other market, sellers—in this case, health care professionals—do not know the prices of the services they offer, it is unreasonable to expect that their customers—in this case, patients—will make decisions based on prices. Yet moving patients from higher-priced to lower-priced provider organizations would represent a sizable savings opportunity for patients and

health care purchasers, such as employers.<sup>5</sup> While making prices more transparent has not yet been successful in achieving these savings, increased price transparency is still economically and ethically important.

## **Limited Economic Impact**

In the last few years, several online tools have been developed to provide patients with health care prices. These tools, often tailored to a patient's benefit design and insurance networks, provide patients with their estimated out-of-pocket costs for a given service or procedure.<sup>6,7,8</sup> Some initially thought that increased price transparency would spur market competition and make health care purchasing resemble consumerism in other markets.<sup>9</sup> However, while some patients who use these tools do go to lower-priced providers,<sup>6</sup> use of these tools has not been sufficient to lower overall spending.<sup>7,8</sup> Price transparency tools so far have led to only modest provider price competition.<sup>10,11</sup>

There are several possible reasons for this finding. Even with full information on provider prices, patients have limited reason to care about prices if their insurance pays the majority of costs. <sup>12</sup> Indeed, studies have found that consumer-facing price transparency information is only effective when it is paired with patient incentives to select lower-priced providers. <sup>13</sup> Assuming patients are cost conscious, they still face barriers to accessing lower-priced providers because many services require referrals from a physician. <sup>14,15,16</sup> In addition, patients may lack the ability to interpret price information and determine a procedure's appropriateness when selecting providers, much less assess quality differences among providers.

### **Federal Policies**

As of January 1, 2021, US hospitals are required to disclose their prices on their website. <sup>17,18</sup> However, implementation and enforcement of this policy has been challenging, with many hospitals not complying 20 months after it went into effect. <sup>19</sup> In addition, media reporting has highlighted that some hospitals use blocking code to prevent pages with price lists from appearing in internet searches. <sup>20</sup> Efforts to extend price transparency requirements to insurers have been met with industry opposition; both hospital and insurer lobby groups have filed lawsuits to prevent price disclosure. <sup>21</sup>

The initial evidence of modest impacts of price transparency raises a natural question of what role price information should play in the US health care system. After all, even with full price information, most patients will still require referrals and have to interpret quality to select providers. Does expanded price transparency still have economic and ethical value?

## Price Transparency Still Has Economic Value

Despite current disappointments,  $^{22}$  price transparency is still economically important for the US health care system for 3 reasons.

First, price transparency is in its infancy. It is possible that future health care practice or price transparency tools will more effectively change patient behavior. In other countries, such as Singapore, price information is regularly incorporated in medical decision making.<sup>23</sup> Perhaps in the United States, as price transparency tools become more commonplace, patient behavior will similarly adapt. Several other digital tools, including online shopping and restaurant review sites, grew slowly but are now commonplace. Likewise, it is possible that the small number of patients who currently avail themselves of price transparency information will grow.<sup>7,24,25</sup>

Second, price transparency can be used by purchasers other than patients. Employers purchase health insurance for over 150 million people in the United States but often have little insight into the prices negotiated on their behalf.<sup>26</sup> Appropriately designed price transparency tools can inform employers of these prices. In fact, some innovative employers have already used pricing information to redesign health benefits and inform purchasing decisions.<sup>27</sup> For example, the California Public Employees Retirement System used price information to direct patients to lower-cost surgical providers for joint replacement and outpatient surgery.<sup>28</sup> Similarly, the Montana state employee health plan used price information to negotiate lower prices for hospital services.<sup>29</sup>

Third, policies—such as limiting market concentration, implementing public options, and potentially regulating provider prices—require transparent information on prices. As highlighted in several recent media stories, price transparency can also be used to "name and shame" higher-priced providers and create more general awareness of health care prices. 30,31,32 Recent price transparency reforms have been motivated by rising provider prices and media reports of provider price variation. 33 Understanding the necessity of and designing these policies is not possible without transparent information on prices.

# **Autonomy and Collective Efficiency**

As economists, we view price transparency as a necessary, but not a sufficient, condition for enabling patient (consumer) autonomy in voluntary market transactions, as well as for more effective collective action on health care spending. Below we elaborate on both considerations.

Autonomy. In nearly every market, prices are the key economic signal that are used to allocate resources. US consumers are accustomed to having price information and rightfully expect it, even for regulated services for which they have no choices, such as utilities like water, gas, or electricity. In most markets, prices for a good or service are reflective of the value of that good or service. Through their choices (when they have them), consumers can and often do drive down the prices of lower-quality or less-valued goods and services and drive up the prices of higher-quality or more-valued ones. In the United States, all enrollees in employer-sponsored coverage or individual market plans pay something for their care (ie, premiums, deductibles, copays) and can experience price variation (ie, different prices from different providers). Even within Medicare and Medicaid, a large proportion of enrollees are in private plans for which prices are negotiated and can vary for the same service within markets. Although this market dynamic will always be attenuated in health care because of its unique features (eg, third-party payment), it is impossible for consumers to exercise their autonomy—or for health care to fully benefit from market forces—without price transparency.

It is important to note that consumer autonomy is limited to voluntary (ie, nonurgent) health care transactions. Studies have found that up to 43% of health care services for people with private health insurance is "shoppable" in the sense that the timing and the provider of that care are elective, providing the opportunity for patients to respond to prices, if available.<sup>34</sup> For voluntary transactions such as these, it is immoral not to inform patients of prices before the transactions are made. Arguably, transactions cannot actually be voluntary without the consumer possessing (or having the ability to possess) full information, including information about out-of-pocket prices, analogous to informed consent in health care. Therefore, even if price information is not routinely used, it still has ethical import. Failure to disclose relevant price information—and charging the

consumer hidden prices after the fact—are characteristics of a dysfunctional market that we can remove through policy. There is no other market in which we tolerate, prior to purchase, not knowing prices of goods and services we buy.

Collective efficiency. Not only does the consumer have a right to know the prices of health care goods and services, so does the general public. Although incurred by individual patients, health care spending is largely borne by individuals beyond the patient, whether through taxes, premiums, or forgone wages.<sup>35</sup> Therefore, members of the general public have a right to know the prices of what they are collectively paying for. Analogously, regulated monopoly utility companies must transparently disclose and justify the prices they charge. Doing so helps government hold utilities accountable for what they provide relative to their costs. Thus, an additional upstream benefit of price transparency in health care is that it would allow employers, insurers, and public programs to better manage the benefits they provide (eg, by designing networks and cost sharing that encourage enrollees to use lower-priced providers).

#### Conclusion

The consequences of these ethical considerations are twofold. First, consumer-specific prices should be transparent to individuals, reflecting the prices they face as determined by their insurance coverage. Second, the prices paid by taxpayers and premium-paying policyholders should also be observable to decision makers responsible for crafting, regulating, and managing public and private plans. Note that changes in prices and spending need not occur for price information to be useful. Patients and other payers might reasonably conclude that a health care price is appropriate, but they can only do so if it is known to them. Apart from payment rates for public programs (eg, Medicare and Medicaid), transparency on health care prices paid by individual consumers and by the general public has not been fully implemented. This leaves most consumers, employers, and policymakers in the dark about one of the most important aspects of health care services.

Due in part to improvements in technology and provider consolidation, prices for common health care services will undoubtedly continue their upward trend. As health care becomes more expensive, patients and purchasers will face an increasing burden of health care costs. While currently not a meaningful feature of the US health care system, price transparency can be important for assessing and ensuring health care affordability. Nevertheless, barriers to realizing the full potential of price transparency, such as limited information about procedure quality or limitations in accessing lower-priced providers due to the referral process, will always exist. As we continue to wrestle with the cost and value of health care in the United States, we can no longer afford—economically or ethically—to remain in the dark about the prices we pay.

### References

- Kurani N, Rae M, Pollitz K, Amin K, Cox C. Price transparency and variation in US health services. Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. January 13, 2021. Accessed September 20, 2021. <a href="https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/price-transparency-and-variation-in-transparency-and-variati
- 2. Hussey PS, Wertheimer S, Mehrotra A. The association between health care quality and cost: a systematic review. *Ann Intern Med.* 2013;158(1):27-34.

u-s-health-services/

- 3. Bernstein JR, Bernstein J. Availability of consumer prices from Philadelphia area hospitals for common services: electrocardiograms vs parking. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2014;174(2):292-293.
- 4. Sedrak MS, Myers JS, Small DS, et al. Effect of a price transparency intervention in the electronic health record on clinician ordering of inpatient laboratory tests: the PRICE randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2017;177(7):939-945.
- 5. Desai SM, Hatfield LA, Hicks AL, Chernew ME, Mehrotra A, Sinaiko AD. What are the potential savings from steering patients to lower-priced providers? A static analysis. *Am J Manag Care*. 2019;25(7):e204-e210.
- 6. Whaley C, Schneider Chafen J, Pinkard S, et al. Association between availability of health service prices and payments for these services. *JAMA*. 2014;312(16):1670-1676.
- 7. Desai S, Hatfield LA, Hicks AL, Chernew ME, Mehrotra A. Association between availability of a price transparency tool and outpatient spending. *JAMA*. 2016;315(17):1874-1881.
- 8. Desai S, Hatfield LA, Hicks AL, et al. Offering a price transparency tool did not reduce overall spending among California public employees and retirees. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2017;36(8):1401-1407.
- 9. Van Horn LR, Laffer A, Metcalf RL. The transformative potential for price transparency in health care: benefits for consumers and providers. *Health Manag Policy Innov*. 2019;4(3):1-13. Accessed June 24, 2022. https://hmpi.org/2019/12/09/the-transformative-potential-for-price-transparency-in-healthcare-benefits-for-consumers-and-providers/?pdf=2210
- 10. Brown ZY. Equilibrium effects of health care price information. *Rev Econ Stat.* 2018;101(4):699-712.
- 11. Whaley CM. Provider responses to online price transparency. *J Health Econ.* 2019;66:241-259.
- 12. Whaley CM, Guo C, Brown TT. The moral hazard effects of consumer responses to targeted cost-sharing. *J Health Econ*. 2017;56:201-221.
- 13. Whaley C, Brown T, Robinson J. Consumer responses to price transparency alone versus price transparency combined with reference pricing. *Am J Health Econ.* 2019:5(2):227-249.
- 14. Chernew M, Cooper Z, Hallock EL, Scott Morton F. Physician agency, consumerism, and the consumption of lower-limb MRI scans. *J Health Econ*. 2021;76:102427.
- 15. Richards MR, Seward J, Whaley CM. Treatment consolidation after vertical integration: evidence from outpatient procedure markets. Rand Corporation working paper WR-A621-1. July 2020. Accessed November 24, 2020. <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/working\_papers/WRA621-1.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/working\_papers/WRA621-1.html</a>
- 16. Whaley CM, Zhao X, Richards M, Damberg CL. Higher Medicare spending on imaging and lab services after primary care physician group vertical integration. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2021;40(5):702-709.
- 17. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Hospital price transparency. Accessed November 2, 2021. https://www.cms.gov/hospital-price-transparency
- 18. Wheeler C, Taylor R. New year, new CMS Price Transparency Rule for hospitals. Health Affairs Forefront. January 19, 2021. Accessed November 2, 2021. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210112.545531/full/
- 19. Third Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Report. Patient Rights Advocate.org. August 9, 2022. Accessed September 12, 2022. https://www.patientrightsadvocate.org/august-semi-annual-compliance-report-2022

- 20. McGinty T, Mathews AW, Evans M. Hospitals hide pricing data from search results. *Wall Street Journal*. March 22, 2021. Accessed January 20, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/hospitals-hide-pricing-data-from-search-results-11616405402
- 21. Keith K. Two new lawsuits challenge insurer transparency rule. *Health Affairs Forefront*. August 16, 2021. Accessed November 2, 2021. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210816.547849/full/
- 22. Benavidez G, Frakt A. Price transparency in health care has been disappointing, but it doesn't have to be. *JAMA*. 2019;322(13):1243-1244.
- 23. Shultz GP, Jorgensen V. A free and healthy market: Singapore's health care system thrives on transparency and competition. Why can't ours? *Hoover Digest*. 2020;(4):113-117.
- 24. Mehrotra A, Brannen T, Sinaiko AD. Use patterns of a state health care price transparency web site: what do patients shop for? *Inquiry*. 2014;51:0046958014561496.
- 25. Sinaiko AD, Joynt KE, Rosenthal MB. Association between viewing health care price information and choice of health care facility. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2016;176(12):1868-1870.
- 26. Health insurance coverage of the total population. Timeframe: 2019. Kaiser Family Foundation. Accessed June 24, 2022. https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/total-population/?dataView=1&currentTimeframe=0&selectedDistributions=employer &sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D
- 27. Meyer H. Self-insured employers go looking for value-based deals. *Modern Healthcare*. January 11, 2020. Accessed November 21, 2021. https://www.modernhealthcare.com/insurance/self-insured-employers-go-looking-value-based-deals
- 28. Robinson JC, Brown T, Whaley C. Reference-based benefit design changes consumers' choices and employers' payments for ambulatory surgery. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2015;34(3):415-422.
- 29. Walker D, Gorenstein L. Montana's health policy MVP takes her playbook on the road. *Kaiser Health News*. February 18, 2021. https://khn.org/news/article/montanas-health-policy-mvp-takes-her-playbook-on-the-road/
- 30. Evans M, Mathews AW, McGinty T. Hospitals often charge uninsured people the highest prices, new data show. *Wall Street Journal*. July 6, 2021. Accessed November 2, 2021. https://www.wsj.com/articles/hospitals-often-charge-uninsured-people-the-highest-prices-new-data-show-11625584448
- 31. Abelson R. Many hospitals charge more than twice what Medicare pays for the same care. *New York Times*. September 18, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/18/health/covid-hospitals-medicare-rates.html
- 32. Kliff S, Katz J, Taylor R. Hospitals and insurers didn't want you to see these prices. Here's why. *New York Times*. August 22, 2021. Accessed November 2, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/08/22/upshot/hospital-prices.html
- 33. Working Group on Healthcare Choice and Competition. *Reforming America's Healthcare System Through Choice and Competition*. US Department of Health and Human Services; US Department of Treasury; US Department of Labor. Accessed June 24, 2022. https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/Reforming-Americas-Healthcare-System-Through-Choice-and-Competition.pdf

- 34. Frost A, Newman D. Spending on shoppable services in health care. Health Care Cost Institute. March 1, 2016. Accessed August 1, 2022. https://healthcostinstitute.org/hcci-research/spending-on-shoppable-services-in-health-care
- 35. Arnold D, Whaley CM. Who pays for health care costs?: the effects of health care prices on wages. RAND Corporation working paper WR-A621-2. July 2020. Accessed December 10, 2020. https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/working\_papers/WRA600/WRA621-2/RAND\_WRA621-2.pdf
- 36. Newhouse JP. Medical care costs: how much welfare loss? *J Econ Perspect*. 1992;6(3):3-21.
- 37. Fulton BD. Health care market concentration trends in the United States: evidence and policy responses. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2017;36(9):1530-1538.

Christopher Whaley, PhD is an economist with the RAND Corporation and a professor in the Frederick S. Pardee RAND Graduate School in Santa Monica, California. His research focuses on applying large-scale medical claims data to understanding roles of financial incentives in health care.

Austin Frakt, PhD is the director of the Partnered Evidence-Based Policy Resource Center at the VA Boston Healthcare System, a professor at Boston University School of Public Health, and a principal research scientist at Harvard's T.H. Chan School of Public Health in Massachusetts. His current research foci include randomized program evaluation and quasi-experimental observational studies of the Medicare Advantage program, opioid use disorder and treatment, and nutrition for patients with diabetes.

### Citation

AMA J Ethics. 2022;24(11):E1056-1062.

### DOI

10.1001/amajethics.2022.1056.

## Acknowledgements

This work was supported in part by grant K01AG061274 from the National Institute on Aging of the National Institutes of Health (Dr Whaley).

## Conflict of Interest Disclosure

The author(s) had no conflicts of interest to disclose.

This article is the sole responsibility of the author(s) and does not necessarily represent the views or policies of the US Department of Veterans Affairs, the National Institutes of Health, the US government, or other organizations with which the author(s) are affiliated. The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2022 American Medical Association. All rights reserved. ISSN 2376-6980